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Rue Saint Jean is one of the oldest streets in Quebec City, renowned contemporarily for 
its abundance in culinary, touristic, and historic appeal.1 This major street, which was depicted 
in various early eighteenth-century maps, is positioned at the commercial heart of the city. Its 
resident craftsmen and merchants’ industries were largely responsible for the development and 
prosperity of the historic Faubourg Saint Jean-Baptiste,2 a renowned neighbourhood just 
outside of the Old city’s walls.3 (figs. 1 & 2) As with much of Canadian history, whitewashed 
hegemonic narratives surrounding Québec’s historical sites fail to account for, and even erase, 
the deep-rooted presence of slavery within the provincial history. Using the remarkable 
research of Frank Mackey (2010), I will demonstrate the ways in which Rue Saint Jean was 
connected to slavery within the province as well as resistance against it.4 More precisely, the 
key archival source through which this history can be recuperated is a fugitive slave 
advertisement, originally published on 4 November 1779 in the Quebec Gazette by Hugh 
Ritchie, tailor and merchant of Québec. 

The advertisement in question centres the escape of two individuals named Cash and 
Nemo on 24 October 1779 from the residence of Hugh Ritchie. Although the specific location 
of Hugh Ritchie’s home is unclear, the tailor was based on Saint Jean street.5 Furthermore, the 
notice claims that the two had fled at around four in the morning and were spotted less than a 
week later on the 29th in the town of Sorel,6 over 200 kilometres away from their initial place 
of escape in Quebec City. Given the material impoverishment of the enslaved, luxuries such as 
horses were generally inaccessible to escapees like Cash and Nemo. Such sightings not only 
exemplify the determined resistance of the enslaved despite their material impoverishment, but 
further exposes the breadth of merchant and slave owner’s networks across the province and 
the use of fugitive slave advertisements as tools of hyper-surveillance.  

The majority of enslaved people who escaped from their slave owners were males who 
did so alone. Therefore, alliances like that of Cash and Nemo lead us to the question of the 
nature of their relationship. Although a romantic relationship was possible, the significant age 
gap between the twenty-six-year-old “Negro Wench” Cash, and the approximately eighteen-
year-old “Negro Lad” Nemo would seem to indicate that a bond of friendship or kinship may 
have united the two. We may never be able to recuperate such information since Hugh Ritchie 
did not disclose it in the advertisement.7 However, what Ritchie’s description implies is that 
this escape was at the very least a planned and collaborative effort. Regardless of their 
relationship, the pair’s collaboration would have been likely advantageous for Nemo, who 
Ritchie claimed had been born in Albany, New York and only spoke French “tolerably,8 while 
Cash was described as fluent potentially hinting at the longer duration of her enslavement or 
birth in the region.9  

Moreover, geographically speaking, given the abnormally long list of belongings with 
which they fled (listed in the advertisement) which include a number of items of women’s 
dress, the escape would have been slower and likely impossible for one person to successfully 
execute alone.10 The advertisement concedes that the duo was seen in Sorel (fig. 3), meaning 
that they would have had to travel the approximately 200 kilometre route along the river (figs. 
4 & 5) from Ritchie’s estate in Quebec City to the town of Sorel, likely all on foot and in the 
cold weather of late autumn.11 While the advertisement does not give specifics on the sighting 
in Sorel, it did provide the date of the 29th October 1779, merely five days following the escape. 
This meant that Cash and Nemo would have somehow travelled this distance in a remarkably 
short time. (figs. 4 & 5) Today, the journey on foot to the town of Sorel-Tracy from Saint Jean 
Street in Quebec City where Ritchie was based, would take just over forty-one hours, without 



 

even accounting for necessary rest and the added weight of transporting personal belongings. 
(fig. 6). 

While transporting the garments created an added physical burden, they hinted at a 
sophisticated plan. Not only would such assets have proved essential for warmth given the 
runaways’ departure in the fall,12 they also served an additional purpose. Beyond utility, the 
quality and luxurious nature of the garments described were undoubtedly out of the norm, 
which Charmaine A. Nelson notes was “almost certainly the direct result” of the nature of Hugh 
Ritche’s trade as a tailor.13 This suggests that the fugitives may have seized on this opportunity 
to disguise themselves as free people and even possibly used their garments as capital to sustain 
themselves on the run.14 Thus Ritchie listed these items not simply as a means of villainizing 
them,15 but further to expose their potentially planned disguises to readers, to increase the 
likelihood of their capture.16 

Additionally, the sighting of the duo in Sorel despite their potential elaborate dress and 
remarkable distance away from Ritchie’s residence, points to a larger network of allied 
merchants and slave owners seeking to affirm their dominance who aided in the capture of 
runaways. For instance, Ritchie’s notice advised readers to respond to him directly, but further 
offers George Ross, a merchant in Sorel as an alternative contact within the province.17 Such 
long-distance alliances highlight the violence of slavery and persistent pro-slavery attitudes of 
many white citizens across the province.18  

Lastly, Ritchie offered a reward of “TEN DOLLARS”19 for the recapture of Cash and 
Nemo and further threatened any potential allies and masters of vessels who may have 
harboured the fugitives with legal prosecution. Thus, such documents ultimately expose not 
only the violence and surveillance among different slave owning populations across the 
province but further the legal and institutional frameworks which worked to legitimize their 
ownership of “human property” and disincentivize any resistance. 

In conclusion, Nemo and Cash’s extraordinary 1779 escape from Ritchie’s residence 
on rue Saint Jean not only serves as a testament to the presence of slavery in Quebec, but further 
highlights the resistance and agency of enslaved runaways. Since published notices required 
slave owners to admit the resistance of the individuals they enslaved, such details worked 
against hegemonic narratives and as Nelson has argued, “were unhelpful to the idea of slaves 
as controlled, idle, unintelligent property”.20 Thus, through subversive analyses of such 
archival records one can uncover the violence and constant surveillance that Quebec’s enslaved 
population endured in the eighteenth century, as well as the collective agency and resistance of 
the enslaved amidst such oppression. Although today rue Saint Jean is merely remembered as 
one of the city’s oldest streets, devoid of any obvious connection to the institution of slavery, 
documents such as Ritchie’s fugitive slave notice contradict this removed, white-washed 
narrative. Ultimately, Hugh Ritchie, merchant and tailor of Saint Jean Street, is merely one 
example among thousands of pro-slavery actors who, together, shaped Quebec’s history. 
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Plate List 

Fig. 1: Henry Whitmer Hopkins, “Atlas of the city and county of Quebec from actual surveys, 
based upon the cadastral plans deposited in the office of the Department of Crown Lands” 
(1879)1, Coloured Atlas, pp. 63, BANQ Archives Numériques: Plans de villes et villages du 
Québec 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
1 One should note that this map dates from about a century following the escape and should simply be used to 
locate Saint Jean street rather than the organization of estates in 1779, at the time of the original incident.. 



 

Fig. 2: Zoom in view of figure 1 for clarity wherein the St John Ward (Faubourg Saint-Jean) is 
centered and Saint Jean (also labelled Saint John) is traced in red until it reaches the old city’s 
Western fortifications. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
Fig. 3: Henry Whitmer Hopkins, “Atlas of the town of Sorel and county of Richelieu, Province 
of Quebec from actual surveys, based upon the cadastral plans deposited in the office of the 
Department of Crown Lands,” (1880), Coloured Atlas, pp. 49, BANQ Archives Numériques: 
Plans de villes et villages du Québec. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Fig. 4: John Lodge, “An Exact map of the Province of Québec with part of New York & New 
England from the latest surveys” (Edited 1800), 21 x 27 cm, Cartography, BANQ Archives 
Numérique http://collections.banq.qc.ca/ark:/52327/2244578 

5: Detail of figure 4 for clarity wherein Québec City can be seen just East of Orleans Island 
and Sorel is depicted in the South-West of the province, just South of St. Peter Lake 
 
 



 

Fig. 6: “Route from Rue Saint Jean, Quebec City to Sorel-Tracy” (2020) Google Maps 


